
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 5th February 2013
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllr Robert Bemand (Chair), Sonja Lee, Patricia Steel, Roy Shepherd and Ian Spiers.  
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 4 members of the public.
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllrs Clive Woods, David Robinson, Hazel Wakefield and Ron Davis. There were no declarations of interest. 
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 20th November 2012 and the minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the 26th November 2012 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 20th November 2012 and the minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the 26th November 2012 should be accepted and signed both as true records of those meetings. 

3. Matters arising 
i. Slow sign Ladywood Road:  Highways have replied that a Slow sign would have to be added in conjunction with a junction warning sign but that there are no warning signs in the area as Lower Drive is a private road. 
ii. Reflector posts, Defford: Highways have replied that they do not highlight the presence of junctions through posts as they consider them to be ‘readily visible at night’ through the presence of reflective beads in road markings, and signage.  

iii. Affordable Housing: No progress so far. 

4. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning application had been received  and had been circulating around members of the Planning Committee. 

AB/12/02752/AB: Home Farm, Besford

Proposal: Erection of agricultural steel portal frame building for grain store

Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/00036/CU: Crabbe Tree Farm, Wadborough

Proposal: Change of Use of Unit A for storage/ maintenance of 2 mini-coaches

W/13/00001/PN: Woodbine Cottage, Woodmancote

Proposal: To cease builders yard and to construct two new houses on the site
(b) Wychavon District Council decisions 

W/12/02346/PP: Panfield House, Rebecca Road, Besford

Permitted

W/12/02324/PP: Heatherton, Upper Street, Defford

Permitted

The Council had had no objections to the above planning applications

AB/12/02752/AB: Home Farm, Besford



Withdrawn

The Council had not commented on the above application before it was withdrawn.

5. Finance


The following invoices totalling £705.08 were approved for payment: Thomson & Bancks, storage of deeds; New Farm Grounds Maintenance, Lengthsman work; Clerk’s expenses; Defford Village Hall, hall hire 5/2/2013; Npower, streetlighting. 
6. To discuss a suggestion for a new name for a road in the parish 

A letter has been received suggesting that Church Lane be renamed Lovell Lane in honour of Sir Bernard Lovell who died last year and had strong associations with the WW2 airfield and who unveiled the memorial at the junction of Church Road and Church Lane. The Council were open to the suggestion but acknowledged that those resident in Church Lane would likely to have strong feelings about any change and would need to be consulted at the earliest opportunity. The Council decided that a letter be written to the Defford Airfield Heritage Group inviting them to request the name change of the relevant authority if wished but also suggesting that as an alternative Rebecca Road in Besford be considered for renaming instead as it has very few properties along it and leads to Croome Court at which the group are hoping to set up a permanent RAF Defford RADAR museum.  
7. To discuss a Parish proposal for LPG

Cllr Steel explained that the Parish Plan had shown a demand for bulk buying fuel and that although oil buying groups were now being set up, this did not address the problems those using LPG. A resident of Besford was looking into starting a combined LPG and oil group and had requested details of anyone interested. The Council decided that an advert would be placed in the Parish News with a form for interested parties to fill in. 
8. To discuss a problem with drainage in Harpley Road

Cllr Shepherd explained that in wet weather there is a run off of surface water across the Village Hall driveway into the car park, creating a boggy area in the lower end of the car park. Although the gully upstream of the Hall is operating, the water appears to be running not off the road but from the adjacent Glebe land and has resulted in a channel being cut as the water consistently drains down the same path across the car park. Cllr Shepherd suggested that an additional gully could be installed between the drive of the Glebe land and the drive of the Village Hall. Enquiries to be made. It was noted that the drain at the top of Crown Lane also overflowed in heavy rain and (noted by a parishioner during public questions) that surface water flowed along Harpley Road from outside Cannon House before finally finding a drain near or past Vicarage Cottage. 
9. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Hardman was not present.
(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Cllr Davis was not present. The meeting was informed via his written report that Council tax would be frozen for 2013/14, subject to approval at the full Council meeting on the 19th February. Additionally, Council tax would be collected over 12 months instead of 10 as in the past. Currently, Wychavon reserves stand at £32M. The Health and Wellbeing Board is on course for an official start date of 1st April 2013. The Police Crime Panel is currently scrutinising the Police Crime Commissioners Precept. Finally, the Joint Stakeholder Review Board is awaiting the final proposals on South Worcestershire hospitals from the SW Clinical Commissioning Group. 
(c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Steel reported that she had attended a meeting regarding the 381 bus. There were sufficient funds to run the service for a further year and the service would be run from 5th May to 29th September on Sundays and Bank Holidays. The route would be closer to the 382 than previously and although it would not go through Defford, Bluebell Lane would be on the route. Cllr Steel informed the meeting that the service needed 120 people a day to travel on it if it was to run for further years. 
ii. Cllr Shepherd reported that the potholes in Bluebell Hill had been filled in.

iii. Cllr Spiers reported that there had been increased activity at the Old Railway Yard with large vehicles turning across the carriageway. He asked if it could be ascertained if the site held a licence to allow lorries to park overnight. 

iv. Cllr Lee reported that the grit bin at the top of Spring Bank needed refilling. 

10. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received and circulated: 

· Notice of a New Homes Bonus event on the 27th February 

· Notice of training events run at Eckington Village Hall

· Notice of a consultation of Soundness and Compliance of the SWDP

· Notice of a community oil bulk buying scheme run by Community First and another by a co-ordinator in Birlingham

· Copies of ‘Parish Matters’

11. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next  Parish Council meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 19th March at Defford Village Hall. 

The meeting was closed at 9.05pm. 

Public Questions

i. A parishioner reported that the drain outside Keppel Gate is blocked or broken causing water to run down the hill and flood the road by the bridge. 
ii. A parishioner reported that the litter bin on the Upton Road had been knocked out of the ground and needed re-installing. 

iii. A parishioner asked if the grit bin by the railway bridge could be moved to between the lychgate and the railway bridge. The Council agreed that the green Parish grit bin could be moved as it was currently placed next to a County Council grit bin and there was not a need for two grit bins in the same square metre. 
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